24-25 Employee Resource Guide

"Excellence Begins in Leon County Schools"



VISION

LCS will provide an engaging, safe and respectful learning environment that fosters effective communication, collaboration and critical thinking while creating productive citizens who value diversity and positively contribute to society.

MISSION

The mission of LCS is to educate, inspire and empower all students to become responsible and engaged citizens who are equipped with the critical thinking skills needed to thrive in our global society.

WE BELIEVE IN ...

Excellence. LCS pursues the highest standards in academic achievement and organizational efficiency.

Integrity & Ethical Responsibility. LCS requires the highest level of integrity and personal responsibility for all stakeholders.

Equity. LCS fosters an environment that encourages all stakeholders to close the achievement gap, maximize achievement for every learner and provide equitable opportunities for all.

Citizenship. LCS honors the diversity of our community by working as a team to ensure the educational success of all our students and by living up to our professional responsibility to promote democratic principles.

Compassion and Respect. LCS enhances the self-esteem, safety and well-being of all stakeholders through positive relationships built on honest, respect, compassion and empathy.

Perseverance. LCS promotes the development of the individual's inner strength so that he or she can remain constant to a purpose, idea or task. This includes dedication, consistency and a positive attitude.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Vision, Mission and We believe in	. 2
WELCOME TO THE LCS FAMILY	. 1
SUPERINTENDENT'S MESSAGE	. 2
2022-2023 LEON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS	. 3
SCHOOL BOARD MEETINGS	. 4
LCS DEPARTMENT PHONE NUMBERS	. 4
SCHOOLS AND THEIR WEBSITES	. 5
Elementary	. 5
Middle	. 5
High	. 5
Special Programs	. 5
LCS STRATEGIC PLAN, 2022-27	. 6
Mission	. 6
Core Values	. 6
State Education Goals	. 7
Education Standards Commission	. 8
EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES	. 11
Non-Discrimination	. 11
Prohibition of Bullying and Harassment of Employees	12
Sexual Harassment/Discrimination	
Code of Ethics	13
Confidential Student Records Access	16
Student Records	16
Drug Free Schools / Drug Free Workplace/Drug Free Schools	17
Restrooms & Changing Facilities	17
Clean Air Policy	18
Use of Tobacco	18
Bloodborne Pathogens Control Plan - Hazardous Substances	18
Occupational Safety and Health	18
Firearms, Weapons, and Destructive Devices	19
Additional District References	20
Additional Reference Sources	20
PREVENTING RETALIATORY ACTION	21
Districtwide New Employee Orientation	21
HUMAN RESOURCES	22
Instructional Appointments	22
Protected Personal Information	

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES	1
District Policies	
Courier Mail Procedures and Guidelines	
Employee Recognition Programs	
Your Work Schedule	
Overtime/Compensatory Time	
Email and Internet Use	
Computer Security Awareness	
Security Objectives	
Leaves of Absence	
Retirement	
Applying for Retirement Benefits	
Retiree Benefits Information	
Sick Leave Bank	
Bargaining Unit Agreement Coverage	
Travel Reimbursement Procedure	
Workers' Compensation	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Social Security	
Safe Learning Environment	
Emergency Closing of Schools	
Safety and Evacuation Procedures	
EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	
General Information	
COBRA	
HIPAA	
Employee Assistance Program	
Employee Wellness	
Working on Wellness (WOW) to Maximize our Effectiveness	
NONDISCRIMINATION NOTIFICATION & CONTACT INFORMATION	
LCS 2023-2024 REGULAR CALENDAR	
LEON SCHOOL VOLUNTEER PROGRAM	
Departments and Services	
FOUNDATION FOR LEON COUNTY SCHOOLS	
Vision	
About the Foundation	
Assisting the Foundation	1

WELCOME TO THE LCS FAMILY

Welcome to Leon County Schools! We are delighted that you have chosen to join our family and hope that you will enjoy a long and successful career with us. As you become familiar with our culture and mission, we hope you will take advantage of opportunities to enhance your skills and career while furthering the strategic mission of Leon County Schools.

You are joining an organization that has a reputation for outstanding leadership, dedication, innovation, and an unwavering commitment to student success. Our administration, teachers, and support staff are committed to becoming a world-class school district. We sincerely hope you will take pride in being an important part of the Leon County Schools family.

This guide has been prepared to help acquaint you with basic information about the Leon County School District, your rights and responsibilities as an employee, and to provide you with an overview of the wide array of policies, benefits and services that relate to your employment. More detailed information is contained in benefit handbooks, Board policy, and bargaining unit contracts.

The guiding principles for our District are outlined in our LCS Strategic Plan that can be found beginning on page 33 of this resource guide. Our vision, mission, and core beliefs are the very foundation of all we do and who we are.

This resource guide is neither a contract nor a substitute for review and understanding of official District policies and administrative procedures. It is the responsibility of all employees to become familiar with Board Policies, which are located online at http://go.boarddocs.com/fla/leon/Board.nsf/Public.

In the coming days, weeks and months you may have questions. Feel free to ask your supervisor, or contact the appropriate District office for information and support.

Congratulations and best wishes on your LCS journey!

The Employee Resource Guide is provided by the department of Professional, Intervention, and Community Services and is reviewed and updated yearly.

For questions or comments:

Deputy Superintendent Dr. Michelle Gayle

(850) 487-7177

FAX: (850) 414-5151

GayleM@Leonschools.net

Stacey Turknett

Executive Assistant (850) 487-7177

turknettst@leonschools.net

Jerome Maples

Marketing Coordinator maplesj@leonschools.net

SUPERINTENDENT'S MESSAGE

On behalf of the Leon County Schools and the Leon County School Board, I am pleased to welcome you as a new district employee. Our District workforce is an ideal place to grow as a person and further your career, all the while making a difference in the lives of our students, their families, and your co-workers.

When I reflect upon my career with LCS as a coach, teacher, principal and now Superintendent it confirms that our employees are dedicated and caring individuals. The nature of the public-school system is to care about and serve others, and there can be no greater calling than caring for and serving children. This calling encompasses not only the classroom teacher, but all our roles in one form or another. Teachers and principals are on the "front line", but they could not function if buses did not run,



meals were not served, computers were not maintained, roofs were not repaired, and employees were not paid. I view no job less or more important than another. That is why I value your choice to be employed with us to help make this the best school system possible. We hope you will feel welcomed, empowered, and help your school or department reach new heights of excellence together.

Again, I welcome you to the Leon County Schools family, and I look forward to your continued growth and success in your career and our organization.

Sincerely,

Rocky Hanna

Rocky Hang

Superintendent of Schools

2022-2024 LEON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS



ROCKY HANNA SUPERINTENDENT



DISTRICT 1
ALVA SWAFFORD SMITH



DISTRICT 2 ROSANNE WOOD (CHAIR)



DISTRICT 3
DARRYL JONES



DISTRICT 4 LAURIE LAWSON COX



(VICE-CHAIR)

DISTRICT 5 DR. MARCUS NICOLAS

SCHOOL BOARD MEETINGS

The School Board meets on the second and fourth Tuesdays of each month at 6:00 p.m. Location: Aquilina C. Howell Instructional Services Center (back conference room) 3955 West Pensacola Street

LIVE BROADCAST ON COMCAST CABLE CHANNEL 1095

Don't have cable? Stream it live from any device: https://cloud.castus.tv/vod/leon/?page=HOME

View the Agenda and Actions of the Board on the Web: http://go.boarddocs.com/fla/leon/Board.nsf/Public Click on BoardDocs

For general questions about the School Board, please contact the Assistant to the Board at 850-487-7110.

Please be aware that all communications, including emails, sent to the Superintendent, School Board

Members, and employees of the School District are considered public records per Florida Statute 119.

LCS DEPARTMENT PHONE NUMBERS

School Board Members' Office: 850-487-7110

Superintendent: 850-487-7147

List of employee phone numbers and email addresses can be found online at: LCS Employee Phone Numbers

List of District Departments and Phone Numbers can be found online at: District Departments and Phone Numbers

School Zones

School zones may be searched by address or searched by schools on the LCS website: https://www.leonschools.net/schoolzones

SCHOOLS AND THEIR WEBSITES

ELEMENTARY

Conley Killearn Lakes Ruediger **Apalachee DeSoto Trail Sabal Palm Astoria Park** W.T. Moore **Bond Fort Braden Oak Ridge** Sealey Buck Lake **Gilchrist Pineview Springwood Canopy Oaks** Sullivan Hartsfield Riley **Chaires Hawks Rise Roberts** Woodville

MIDDLE

CobbMontfordDeerlakeNimsFairviewRaa

Fort Braden Swift Creek
Griffin Woodville

HIGH

ChilesLincolnGodbyRickardsLeonSAIL

SPECIAL PROGRAMS

Adult & Community Education

Gretchen Everhart School Lively

Technical College Early Childhood

Programs:

Early Childhood Professional Development Center Wesson Early

Childhood Professional Development Center

Leon County Virtual School Second

Chance

Success Academy

You may link to any school website by going to http://www.leonschools.net/domain/30.

About Leon County Schools

LCS STRATEGIC PLAN, 2022-27

The complete LCS Strategic Plan can be found on the District website at https://www.About_LCS/ Strategic Plan (leonschools.net)

VISION

Leon County Schools will provide an engaging, safe, and respectful learning environment that fosters effective communication, collaboration, and critical thinking, while creating, caring, educated, inspired life long learners who value diversity and positively contribute to society.

MISSION

The mission of Leon County Schools is to prepare students to become responsible, respectful, independent learners equipped with the critical thinking skills needed to thrive in our global society.

CORE VALUES

- Excellence LCS pursues the highest standards in academic achievement and organizational performance.
- **Integrity and Personal Responsibility** LCS requires the highest level of integrity and personal responsibility for all stakeholders.
- Equity LCS fosters an environment that serves all students as we strive to eliminate the
 achievement gap.
- Citizenship LCS honors the diversity of our community by working as a team to ensure the educational success of all our students and recognize that our obligations go beyond our professional responsibilities to promote democratic principles.
- Compassion and Respect LCS builds positive relationships through honesty, respect and compassion, which enhance the self-esteem, safety, and well-being of all stakeholders.
- Perseverance LCS promotes the development of individual's inner strength to remain constant to a purpose and idea. This includes dedication, consistency, and having a positive attitude.

The District and its schools will communicate with and involve parents/guardians, businesses, and the community in activities that celebrate and enhance student and school success. http://www.leonschools.net/Page/57039

FLORIDA'S SYSTEM OF SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT AND ACCOUNTABILITY

Summary: The School Board recognizes that children, youth, and adults are the most important resources of any community. However, for these individuals to be productive, contributing citizens of the community, they must have a sound, quality education. The District's intent is to establish a comprehensive system of school improvement and educational accountability that will ensure student success and promote lifelong learning. The responsibility for educational decision-making will be returned to those closest to the learner -- that is, teachers, parents and the community. The School Board believes that each school should be given the authority, flexibility, and freedom to work, along with parents and the larger school community, to develop creative and more effective ways to increase student success. The main focus of the District's efforts and resources should be to support and enhance each school's teaching and learning process, with clear accountability for the attainment of significant student outcomes.

Statutory authority: 1001.41, Florida Statutes (F.S.)

Law implemented: 1001.03; 1001.11; 1001.42; 1003.413; 1008.31-1008.345, F.S.

STATE EDUCATION GOALS

The Bureau of K-12 Assessment (Florida Department of Education) is responsible for all aspects, of Florida's K-12 statewide student assessment programs, including developing, administering, scoring, and reporting the results for these programs. Services are provided both by Florida Department of Education (FDOE) staff and through various contracts with assessment vendors. The primary goal of these assessments is to provide information about student learning in Florida, as required by Florida law (Section 1008.22, F.S.).

The Florida Standards Assessment (FSA) is administered to students in grades 3-8 (math), grades 3-10 (English/Language Arts), and Algebra 1, Geometry and Algebra 2. The FSA measures the Florida Standards in math and English/Language Arts.

The statewide science assessment measures student success with the Next Generation Sunshine State Standards and includes assessments in Biology, as well as in grades 5 and 8.

The **statewide social studies assessment** measures student success with the Next Generation Sunshine State Standards and includes assessments in Civics and U.S. History.

The End-of-Course Assessments are computer-based tests designed to measure student achievement of the specified standards for middle- and high-school level courses in science (Biology 1), social studies (Civics and U.S. History), and mathematics (Algebra 1, Geometry and Algebra 2).

National and international assessments enable us to know how well students are doing in a variety of subjects at different ages and grade levels. International assessments allow us to benchmark our students' performance to the performance of students in other countries. Florida school districts participate in several national (NAEP) and international (PIRLS, PISA and TIMSS) criterion-referenced surveys.

To learn more about the K-12 assessment program, visit the following link on the state DOE website: http://www.fldoe.org/accountability/assessments/k-12-student-assessment

EDUCATION STANDARDS COMMISSION

Code of Ethics – Education Profession - http://www.fldoe.org/edstandards/code of ethics.

6A-10.080 Code of Ethics of the Education Profession in Florida.

- 1. The educator values the worth and dignity of every person, the pursuit of truth, devotion to excellence, acquisition of knowledge, and the nurture of democratic citizenship. Essential to the achievement of these standards are the freedom to learn and to teach and the guarantee of equal opportunity for all.
- 2. The educator's primary professional concern will always be for the student and for the development of the student's potential. The educator will therefore strive for professional growth and will seek to exercise the best professional judgment and integrity.
- 3. Aware of the importance of maintaining the respect and confidence of one's colleagues, of students, of parents, and of other members of the community, the educator strives to achieve and sustain the highest degree of ethical conduct.

Rulemaking Authority 1001.02; 1012.51; 1012.53 F.S.

Law Implemented 1012.32; 1012.34; 1012.51; 1012.53;

1012.795; 1012.796 F.S. History - New 3-24-65; Amended 8-9-69;

Promulgated 12-5-74; Amended 8-12-81; 7-6-82; Formerly 6B-1.01; 6B-1.001.

6A-10.081 Principles of Professional Conduct for the Education Profession in Florida.

- 1. The following disciplinary rule shall constitute the Principles of Professional Conduct for the Education Profession in Florida.
- 2. Violation of any of these principles shall subject the individual to revocation or suspension of the individual educator's certificate, or the other penalties as provided by law.
- 3. Obligation to the student requires that the individual:
 - a. Shall make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions harmful to learning and/or to the student's mental and/or physical health and/or safety.
 - b. Shall not unreasonably restrain a student from independent action in pursuit of learning.
 - c. Shall not unreasonably deny a student access to diverse points of view.
 - d. Shall not intentionally suppress or distort subject matter relevant to a student's academic program.

- e. Shall not intentionally expose a student to unnecessary embarrassment or disparagement.
- f. Shall not intentionally violate or deny a student's legal rights.
- g. Shall not harass or discriminate against any student on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, age, national or ethnic origin, political beliefs, marital status, handicapping condition, sexual orientation, or social and family background and shall make reasonable effort to assure that each student is protected from harassment or discrimination.
- h. Shall not exploit a relationship with a student for personal gain or advantage.
- Shall keep in confidence personally identifiable information obtained in the course of professional service, unless disclosure serves professional purposes or is required by law.
- 4. Obligation to the public requires that the individual:
 - a. Shall take reasonable precautions to distinguish between personal views and those of any educational institution or organization with which the individual is affiliated.
 - b. Shall not intentionally distort or misrepresent facts concerning an educational matter in direct or indirect public expression.
 - c. Shall not use institutional privileges for personal gain or advantage.
 - d. Shall accept no gratuity, gift or favor that might influence professional judgment.
 - e. Shall offer no gratuity, gift or favor to obtain special advantages.
- 5. Obligation to the profession of education requires that the individual:
 - a. Shall maintain honesty in all professional dealings.
 - b. Shall not on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, age, national or ethnic origin, political beliefs, marital status, handicapping condition if otherwise qualified, or social and family background deny to a colleague professional benefits or advantages or participation in any professional organization.
 - c. Shall not interfere with a colleague's exercise of political or civil rights and responsibilities.
 - d. Shall not engage in harassment or discriminatory conduct that unreasonably interferes with an individual's performance of professional or work responsibilities or with the orderly processes of education or that creates a hostile, intimidating, abusive, offensive or oppressive environment; and, further, shall make reasonable effort to assure that each individual is protected from such harassment or discrimination.

- e. Shall not make malicious or intentionally false statements about a colleague.
- f. Shall not use coercive means or promise special treatment to influence professional judgments of colleagues.
- g. Shall not misrepresent one's own professional qualifications.
- h. Shall not submit fraudulent information on any document in connection with professional activities.
- i. Shall not make any fraudulent statement or fail to disclose a material fact in one's own or another's application for a professional position.
- j. Shall not withhold information regarding a position from an applicant or misrepresent an assignment or conditions of employment.
- k. Shall provide upon the request of the certificated individual a written statement of specific reason for recommendations that lead to the denial of increments, significant changes in employment or termination of employment.
- Shall not assist entry into or continuance in the profession of any person known to be unqualified in accordance with these Principles of Professional Conduct for the Education Profession in Florida and other applicable Florida Statutes and State Board of Education Rules.
- m. Shall self-report within 48 hours to appropriate authorities (as determined by District) any arrests/charges involving the abuse of a child or the sale and/or possession of a controlled substance. Such notice shall not be considered an admission of guilt nor shall such notice be admissible for any purpose in any proceeding, civil or criminal, administrative or judicial, investigatory or adjudicatory. In addition, shall self-report any conviction, finding of guilt, withholding of adjudication, commitment to a pretrial diversion program, or entering of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere for any criminal offense other than a minor traffic violation within 48 hours after the final judgment. When handling sealed and expunged records disclosed under this rule, school districts shall comply with the confidentiality provisions of Sections 943.0585(4)(c) and 943.059(4)(c), F.S.
- n. Shall report to appropriate authorities any known allegation of a violation of the Florida School Code or State Board of Education Rules as defined in Section 1012.795(1), F.S.
- o. Shall seek no reprisal against any individual who has reported any allegation of a violation of the Florida School Code or State Board of Education Rules as defined in Section1012.795(1), F.S.
- p. Shall comply with the conditions of an order of the Education Practices Commission.

q. Shall, as the supervising administrator, cooperate with the Education Practices Commission in monitoring the probation of a subordinate.

Rulemaking Authority 1001.02; 1012.51; 1012.53 F.S.

Law Implemented 1012.32; 1012.34; 1012.51; 1012.53; 1012.795; 1012.796 F.S.

History New 7-6-82; Amended 12-20-83; Formerly 6B-1.06; Amended 8-10-92;

12-29-98;

Formerly 6B-1.006.

EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

The Leon County School Board selects employees on the basis of merit, training, and experience. Equal opportunities for employment, training, compensation, promotion, and other conditions of employment are provided without regard to race, color, religion, national origin, age, gender, marital status, pregnancy, genetic information, disability, perceived disability, or record of disability as defined by the Americans with Disabilities Act. Veterans are provided employment rights in accordance with Public Law 93-508 (Federal), Chapter 295, Florida Statutes and Section 504 of the Vocational Rehabilitation Act of 1973. The District complies with all federal and state laws prohibiting discrimination in employment.

The Leon County School District does not discriminate on the basis of disability in admission to its programs, services, or activities, in access to them, in treatment of individuals with disabilities, or in any aspect of its operations. The District also does not discriminate on the basis of disability in its hiring or employment practices.

This notice is provided as required by Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 990 and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. Questions, complaints, or requests for additional information regarding the ADA and Section 504 may be forwarded to the designated ADA and Section 504 resource person.

NON-DISCRIMINATION

Summary:

(a) The School Board of Leon County believes that a valuable element of education is the development of respect for all individuals, regardless of sex (including transgender, gender nonconforming and gender identity), race, color, creed, religion, national origin, age, gender, pregnancy, marital status, sexual orientation, military status, or disability. In an effort to provide a safe, respectful educational and work environment, the Board prohibits any student, faculty or staff member, while on school property, from committing an act of discrimination or harassment that, under the circumstances, would tend to cause

substantial disruption of the educational setting, school activity or working environment. Any student, faculty or staff member who engages in such an act will be subject to appropriate discipline. The Superintendent will implement a procedure for providing prompt and equitable resolution of complaints made by students, parents, employees, and the general public alleging such discrimination.

- (b) No person will, on the basis of sex (including transgender, gender nonconforming and gender identity), gender, pregnancy, marital status, sexual orientation, race, religion, national origin, age, military status or disability, be denied employment, receipt of services, access to or participation in school activities or programs if qualified to receive such services, or otherwise be discriminated against or placed in a hostile environment in any education program or activity including those receiving federal financial assistance, except as provided by law.
- (c) No student will be denied receipt of services, access to or participation in school activities or programs if qualified to receive such services or otherwise be discriminated against on the basis of either an existing or perceived disability or record of disability as defined by the Americans with Disabilities Act and other state and federal laws.
- (d) The Leon County School District, its employees, students or agents of the District or members of the School Board will not discriminate against a student, employee, parent, or a member of the public in the receipt of services or participation in any program, activity or employment. Any person who discriminates against an individual or a group to exclude or deny the benefits of any education program or activity will be in violation of this policy.

Florida Education Equity Act –

http://www.leg.state.fl.us/Statutes/index.cfm?App mode=Display Statute&URL=1000-1099/1000/Sections/1000.05.html

Discrimination on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, gender, disability, or marital status against a student or an employee in the state system of public K-20 education is prohibited. All district school boards and community college boards of trustees are required to develop and submit plans for the implementation of this section to the Department of Education.

PROHIBITION OF BULLYING AND HARASSMENT OF EMPLOYEES

Summary:

The School Board is committed to an educational and work environment that is free from all forms of unlawful harassment, including sexual harassment. This commitment applies to all School District operations, programs, and activities. All students, administrators, teachers, staff, and all other school personnel share responsibility for avoiding, discouraging, and reporting any form of unlawful harassment. This policy applies to unlawful conduct occurring on school property, or locations if such conduct occurs during an activity sponsored by the Board.

The School Board does not discriminate on the basis of race, ethnicity, color, national origin, sex, disability, pregnancy, marital status, age (except as authorized by law), religion, military status, ancestry, or genetic information, which are classes protected by State and/or Federal law (collectively, "protected classes") in its programs and activities, including employment opportunities.

SEXUAL HARASSMENT/DISCRIMINATION

Summary:

All LCS students and school employees have an educational setting that is safe, secure and free from sexual harassment of any kind. Conduct that constitutes sexual harassment, as defined herein is prohibited.

CODE OF ETHICS

In an attempt to maintain a highly professional work environment, the Board has adopted a Code of Ethics. (See Policies 1210.01; 3210.01 and 4210.01.)

Principles of Conduct and Ethics for Leon County School's personnel (LCS Policies 1210; 3210 and 4210) address:

1. Expectations for Employees

- The School Board and Superintendent hold the highest expectations for the conduct of all employees of Leon County Schools.
- It is expected that employees will be of good moral character and demonstrate conduct
 as an employee that is at all times appropriate and consistent with the high standards
 that the School District and community expect.
- It is expected that employees will be competent and capable in the performance of assigned duties, functions and responsibilities, demonstrating quality and pride in their efforts, and serve as an appropriate role model for students while supporting the School Board Mission and Goals.
- 2. **Ethical Conduct.** Educators and all those who come in direct contact with students hold positions of great trust. As members of a licensed profession, educators have an obligation to students, citizens and their profession to uphold the highest ethical standards.
 - Instructional and school administrative personnel as defined in Section 1012.01,
 Florida Statutes, are to complete training on the reporting of child abuse and educator
 misconduct during annual site-based meetings. It is the duty of instructional
 personnel and school administrators to report alleged misconduct by other
 instructional personnel and school administrators that affects the health, safety or
 welfare of students. Individuals who report are granted liability protection under
 Sections 39.203, and 768.095, F.S. Instructional personnel and administrators who fail

- to report alleged misconduct that affects the health, safety or welfare of a student are subject to termination and forfeiture of certification.
- The School District may not enter into a confidentiality agreement regarding terminated or dismissed instructional personnel or school administrators, or those who resign in lieu of termination, based in whole or in part on misconduct that affects the health, safety or welfare of a student. The School District may not provide employment references or discuss the employee's performance with prospective employers in another educational setting without disclosing the employee's misconduct.
- 3. Specific Standards of Conduct. Employees shall be expected to meet specific standards of conduct described in School Board policies and procedures, negotiated contracts, and the Principles of Professional Conduct for the Education Profession in Florida as described in State Board of Education Rule. Employees covered by other regulatory agencies or boards are subject to their established codes and principles.
- 4. **Employee Effectiveness.** No employee may engage in conduct that seriously reduces his/ her effectiveness as an employee or interferes with the orderly operation of a school or the District. Expectations for conduct shall include, but are not be limited to:
 - Maintaining respect, integrity and honesty in all dealings including refraining from the use of profanity or discrimination based upon race, color, religion, gender or sexual orientation, national origin or disability;
 - Keeping in confidence personally identifiable student or adult information obtained in the course of District service, unless disclosure is required in carrying out District business or is otherwise required by law;
 - Refraining from making malicious or intentionally false statements about another employee or from providing fraudulent information on a document; and
 - Providing truthful information on all written documents.
- 5. **Fraternization.** Fraternization may create the perception of inappropriate conduct or may lead to allegations or instances of sexual harassment or child abuse. Accordingly, no employee shall:
 - Transport students in personal vehicles, or ride in a personal vehicle with a student, before, during or after school hours without the express permission of the principal or the parent(s) or legal guardian of the student, and a record of the permission placed on file; or
 - Allow a student into his/her home, or enter the home of a student, at any time without the express permission of the principal or the parent(s) or legal guardian of the student, and a record of the permission placed on file.

- **6. Reporting Violations.** Employees shall report a possible violation of Board policy or inappropriate conduct to responsible authorities.
- 7. **Conflict of Interest.** Employees are governed by the provisions of Section 112.313, F.S., Standards of Conduct for Public Officers, Employees of Agencies, and Local Government Attorneys. Consistent with that law, no employee of the Board shall:
 - Accept anything of value, including a payment, gift, favor or service that might reasonably tend to influence him/her in the discharge of official duty;
 - Use his/her position to secure special privileges or exemptions for himself/herself or others:
 - Hold employment or engage in any business or professional activity that might reasonably require or induce disclosure of confidential information acquired through or as a result of the employee's position;
 - Hold employment or a contractual relationship that will create a conflict between the employee's private interests and the performance of District duties, subject to exemptions stated in Section 112.313(12), F.S.
 - Use confidential information gained by reason of his/her position for personal gain or benefit; or
 - Engage in any business, employment or contractual relationship that might impair the employee's independence of judgment in performance of public duties, including renting or leasing any realty, goods or services on behalf of the District from any business entity of which the employee or the employee's spouse or child is an officer, partner, director or proprietor or in which the employee, spouse or child has a material interest or, acting in a private capacity, selling any realty, goods or services to the District. These prohibitions are subject to the exemptions stated in Section 112.313(12), F.S.

Grounds for Discipline. Grounds for discipline, including dismissal, shall include, but not be limited to, incompetency, gross immorality, an act involving moral turpitude, misconduct in office, gross insubordination or willful neglect of duty, conviction of a misdemeanor, felony or other criminal charge other than a decriminalized traffic offense, or other conduct inconsistent with these Principles of Conduct and Ethics. Employees will be provided with notice and an appeal procedure appropriate to the nature of the discipline.

Self-reporting of Arrests or Criminal Charges or Their Disposition. An employee who has been arrested for or charged with a felony, abuse of a child or the sale, distribution and/or possession of a controlled substance shall notify his/her site administrator within 48 hours of the arrest. In addition, the employee shall self-report to his/her site administrator any conviction, finding of guilt, withholding of adjudication, commitment to a pretrial diversion program or entering of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere for any criminal offense other than a decriminalized traffic violation within 48 hours after the final judgment. The site administrator must report

this information to the Superintendent or designee within a period of 24 hours thereafter. The Superintendent or designee shall notify the School Board within five calendar days of receiving notice that an employee has been arrested or charged with an offense listed above or enumerated in Section 1012.315, F.S., or has been found guilty, has pleaded guilty or nolo contendere, has been committed to a pretrial diversion program or had adjudication withheld for such an offense.

The Superintendent shall take such action as may be appropriate under the circumstances, including, but not limited to, transfer, suspension or initiation of discipline of such employee, up to and including dismissal, in order to protect the health, safety and welfare of students, other employees and members of the public. In addition, the Superintendent shall, on behalf of the School District, file such information with the Florida Department of Education within 30 calendar days following notification from any law enforcement agency or other reliable source as may be required for certified staff personnel pursuant to Sections 1012.796 and 1012.34, F.S. (See Policies 1210, 3210 and 4210 - Principles of Conduct and Ethics for District Personnel.)

The Superintendent shall develop and disseminate procedures to communicate this policy to all staff personnel and provide for appropriate assistance and discipline as required.

Statutory authority: 230.23; 1001.32; 1001.41; and 1012.23; F.S.

Law implemented: 230.33; 230.335; 231.085; 1001.49; 1001.51; 1001.54; 1006.145;

1012.28;

1012.33; and 1012.53,

CONFIDENTIAL STUDENT RECORDS ACCESS

STUDENT RECORDS

Summary: The School District of Leon County maintains educational records on each student for the purpose of planning instructional programs, health and guidance of students, preparation of local, state and federal reports, and for research. Student records are for the educational benefit of the student and the information recorded and maintained in those records is used to enhance educational, health and safety interests of the student. The principal of each school or appropriate site supervisor is responsible for the control and supervision of student records and for following State Department of Education regulations and School Board policies relating to those records. The Department of Information Services is responsible for assisting schools in their interpretation of the student records policy.

This policy is adopted in compliance with State Board of Education Rule 6A-1.955; Section 1002.22; F.S.; 20 U.S.C.;

S. 1232g and 1232h; 34 CFR Part 98; Family Education Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA") and the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA"). Nothing contained in this policy is intended to be inconsistent with the foregoing authority.

DRUG FREE SCHOOLS / DRUG FREE WORKPLACE/DRUG FREE SCHOOLS

Summary: The School Board's intent is that all schools and school activities shall be drug free. No intoxicating or alcoholic beverages, drugs, controlled substances, substance abuse, selling, distributing or possessing of these items is permitted on school property.

Each school shall post "Drug Free School Zone" signs in visible and prominent locations on school property to emphasize the District's drug-free commitment and to warn potential violators (or violators) of the associated mandatory prison sentence.

School Board employees shall report, in good faith, to the principal or designee any suspected unlawful use, possession, distribution or sale of any controlled substance as defined in Chapter 893, F.S.; any counterfeit controlled substance as defined in Section 831.31, F.S.; any alcoholic beverages as defined in Section 561.01, F.S.; or abuse of any potentially harmful substance taken or administered for the purpose of altering, sustaining or controlling a person's physical, mental or emotional state.

Statutory authority: 1001.41; F.S.

Laws implemented: 893.03; 893.13; 1001.42; 1001.43(1)(a);1006.07; 1006.08; and 1006.09

F.S. F.A.C. 6A-1.0956

DRUG FREE WORKPLACE

Summary: No School Board employee shall unlawfully manufacture, distribute, dispense, possess or use on or in the workplace any alcohol, narcotic drug, hallucinogenic drug, amphetamine, barbiturate, marijuana or any other controlled substance, as defined in schedules I through V of section 202 of the Controlled Substances Act (21 U.S.C. 812) and by regulation at 21 CFR 1300.11 through 1300.15.

"Workplace" in the District shall be considered as a work performance site; School Board property; any school-owned vehicle or any other school-approved vehicle used for transporting students to and from school or school activities; off-school property during any school-sponsored or school-approved activity, event or function, in which students are under District jurisdiction. This rule shall not be construed or interpreted to prohibit the possession or use of alcohol for instructional purposes by the Lively Law Enforcement Academy.

Statutory authority: 1001.41, F.S.

Law Implemented: 112.0455; 397.305; 440.101; 440.102; 1012.23

Restrooms and Changing Facilities

Summary: Any employee who violates Policy 7421 – *Restrooms and Changing Facilities* will be subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.

https://go.boarddocs.com/fla/leon/Board.nsf/goto?open&id=CW5PAY634DF4

CLEAN AIR POLICY

USE OF TOBACCO

Summary: The use of tobacco is considered a hazard to health by medical Authorities and the School Board. As such, the use of tobacco, tobacco products or tobacco substitutes should be discouraged, not encouraged. For purposes of this policy, the use of tobacco includes, but is not limited to smoking cigarettes, smoking electronic cigarettes, chewing tobacco and dipping snuff. The use of tobacco in any school facility by students, staff personnel, visitors, vendors or contractors is strictly prohibited. Signs will be posted at the main entrances to all buildings to provide notice to that effect.

Employees shall refrain from the use of tobacco in the presence of non-adult students while supervising school-sponsored activities at locations other than School Board property.

The school District shall offer programs to assist in the cessation of smoking to all staff members through the Employee Assistance Program.

Statutory authority: 1001.41, F.S.

Law implemented: 386.203(6) and 1001.42, F.S.

BLOODBORNE PATHOGENS CONTROL PLAN – HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES

OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH

Summary: It is the responsibility of the Board, the Superintendent, administrators and all other employees to maintain safe and healthy conditions throughout the District and to meet safety and health standards of state law and/or required by the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA).

Programs shall be established and maintained that provide for the safety and health of employees of the Leon County School District.

The Superintendent, or his designee, shall work jointly with the Leon County Public Health Unit and any other identified public agency to implement rules and provisions of the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA), Chapter 442, F.S.

Work site administrators shall assure that all new employees receive information on safety and health practices as a part of new employee orientation. Further, the administrator shall assure that any required annual updates to safety and health training are provided.

The site administrator shall supervise the safety program in his/her facility, reporting hazardous conditions and holding employees responsible for the observance of all rules.

Statutory authority: 1001.41, F.S.

Law implemented: 381.004(3); 1006.09(5) and 1013.12, F.

FIREARMS, WEAPONS, AND DESTRUCTIVE DEVICES

- (1) No person, unless as a part of one's law enforcement responsibilities or as allowed by Section 790.115(2)(a)1., 2., F.S., shall bring upon any school property or have in his/her possession, while on any school property any firearm, weapon or destructive device, as defined in Section 790.001 F.S.
- (2) Pursuant to Section 790.115(2)(a)3, F.S., for the purpose of campus parking privileges this prohibition shall include any firearm or weapon securely encased in a vehicle or other private conveyance.
- (3) The School District will post notice of this prohibition at various entrances and exits to school property parking lots, and make it part of all applicable handbooks. Any employee in violation of this rule will be subject to reprimand, suspension and/or dismissal.
- (4) The Superintendent of Schools is responsible for investigation of each such violation and taking appropriate action or making appropriate recommendations for Board action.
- (5) A "firearm" includes, but is not limited to, the following: any weapon (including a starter gun) that will or is designed to, or may readily be converted to, expel a projectile by the action of any explosive; the frame or receiver of such weapon; any firearm muffler or firearm silencer; any destructive device; or any machine gun.
- (6) A "weapon" includes, but is not limited to, the following: any deadly weapon, knife (including pocket- knives that are used to threaten or injure another individual), any dirk, metallic knuckles, slingshot, billie, tear gas gun, chemical weapon or device, containing more than one-half ounce of chemical, or any electric weapon or device, which through the application or use of electrical current, is designed, redesigned, used, or intended to be used for offensive or defensive purposes, the destruction of life or infliction of injury, or any other object that is used to threaten or injure another individual.
- (7) A "destructive device" includes, but is not limited to, the following: any explosive, incendiary or poison gas bomb, grenade, mine, rocket, missile or similar device; and includes any type of weapon that will, or is designed to or may readily be converted to, expel a projectile by the action of any explosive and has a barrel with a bore of one- half inch or more in diameter and ammunition for such destructive devices.

Specific authority: 790.115(2)(a), F.S.

Law Implemented: 1002.33, F.S.

ADDITIONAL DISTRICT REFERENCES

School or Department Handbook

Most District departments produce an excellent and informative handbook pertaining to the services and procedures applicable to their department. Department handbooks are generated by individual work sites. Schools produce handbooks/handouts specific to the campus and population of the individual school.

Official Bargaining Unit Agreements

For a wealth of information specific to your own position, refer to your respective Official Bargaining Unit Agreement. A copy of each agreement is made available for each union member at respective cost centers. Information in these agreements is very detailed and complete regarding the procedures and provisions applicable to your position within the District. Three agreements exist with Leon County Schools:

- 1. Leon Classroom Teachers Association bargaining agreement
- 2. Local 1010 bargaining agreement

Leon Educational Support Personnel Association bargaining agreement.

Go to: https://www.leonschools.net/site/handlers/filedownload.

ashx?moduleinstanceid=60568&dataid=82955&FileName=2018%20-%202021%20

LESPA%20CBA%20-%202019%20Update.pdf

ADDITIONAL REFERENCE SOURCES

Countless numbers of additional reference sources can provide you with more information. Below is a listing of some of the sources that contain information relevant to the information presented in this Employee Handbook.

AIDS Hotline

1-800-FLA-AIDS English Language Hotline 1-888-503-7118 TDD/TTY (Hearing/Speech Impaired) Hotline For additional HIV/AIDS information visit Florida's We Make The Change website.

Americans with Disabilities Act

Association for Disabled Americans https://www.ada.gov 800-949-4232

Division of Workers' Compensation

(800) 342-1741

Education Standards Commission: The Code of Ethics of the Education Profession http://www.fldoe.org/edstandards/code of ethics.asp

Equal Employment Opportunity Commission

http://www.eeoc.gov/field/miami/

Florida Commission of Education Reform and Accountability http://www.afn.org/~afn29467/commed/bp2keraa.html

Florida Retirement System – Division of Retirement http://wwwmyfrs.com 866-446-9377 (TRS 711) toll free

Internal Revenue Service

http://www.irs.gov/forms-instructions-and-publications

PREVENTING RETALIATORY ACTION

Summary: The purpose is to prevent individuals, departments, schools or independent contractors from taking retaliatory action against a student or employee who reports to an appropriate agency violation of law on the part of a public employee or independent contractor.

All employees and students of the School District and other persons who disclose information on their own initiative in a written and signed complaint, who are requested to participate in an investigation, hearing or other inquiry conducted by any local, state or federal governmental agency, or who refuse to participate in any adverse action prohibited by this policy are protected by this policy.

Statutory authority 1001.41, F.S.

Law Implemented 112.3187

DISTRICTWIDE NEW EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION

New Employee Orientation provides you with information regarding the Leon County School District and your benefits, rights and responsibilities as an employee. The Human Resources, Professional Learning, Benefits, Payroll and Retirement departments are available at any time during business hours to answer your questions. The District's website is also very informative. In addition to the Districtwide New Employee Orientation, you will be oriented at your work site. Your supervisor or building administrator will provide you with information concerning your responsibilities in your new job. You will be given information regarding work rules and schedules, how to report absences, and use of the facilities (cafeteria, gymnasium, media center). You may also expect to have a co-worker show you around the building(s), introduce you to fellow workers and help you get settled in your job.

As you are oriented to your new job with Leon County Schools, if you have questions, feel free to ask. Your co- workers and supervisor want to help you feel comfortable and competent in your new role.

HUMAN RESOURCES

The Human Resources Department exists to provide support to prospective and current LCS employees. You can find information on pertinent HR policies, procedures and other related links on the Human Resources website.

The Department handles such matters as reappointments, salary increases, transfers, promotions and terminations. Please contact Human Resources at 850-487-7197 if you have questions or concerns.

Personnel Records - Personnel/employment records are processed and maintained in the Human Resources Department. All personnel files are public records and are available for public inspection. If you would like to review your personnel file, please feel free to contact Melanie Garrison (garrisonm@leonschools.net) within the Human Resources Department.

It is the responsibility of the employee to notify the Human Resources Department in writing of any changes in name. Instructional personnel may make a name change only when their certificate has been changed. This is necessary for state auditing purposes. All staff members must have a social security card that reflects the change. Address changes must be made via the Skyward employee access portal. Please notify Benefits regarding any change of beneficiary for life insurance purposes and/or changes in the number of dependents, and name, address and phone number changes.

INSTRUCTIONAL APPOINTMENTS

Degree credit is awarded only after the employee provides an official transcript showing degree awarded. Employees must be certified in the area of degree to be awarded an advanced degree supplement.

- The employee is responsible for obtaining verification of previous teaching experience, using the forms contained in the appointment packet. Experience verification forms must be returned to the Human Resources Instructional Section within 120 days from start date to be considered.
- Only regular teaching or education-related experience will be accepted (Credit for substitute teaching on a daily or permanent basis that is not contracted will not be accepted.)
- Definition Year of Service one-half year plus one day (99 days) of a contractual year; or, a major portion of the hours (greater than 3.625) per day for 99 days; or, a combination of full-time and fraction of hours to equal a total of 71 hours during a contractual year.

- Teaching or administrative experience in any state or regionally accredited public school (K-12), junior or community college, university (graduate assistant experience will not be counted) or government-sponsored school will be accepted.
- Certified teaching experience at private schools or institutions that have SACS, WACS, NWACS, NCACS, NEACS and MSACS accreditation and other approved accrediting agencies gain experience. For private school credit, please refer to the article 21.07, G., of the current teacher collective bargaining agreement.
- Maximum service that may be credited in Leon County Public Schools is 35 years, or pay level 35. Returning retired employees will receive a maximum of 20 years of experience.
- Up to three years of military credit is granted for war-time or three years of instructional experience if related to employee's instructional assignment. An official copy of the Honorable Discharge and "Report of Separation from Active Duty" forms (DD 214) must be furnished.

Resignations - When an employee leaves a position, proper notice should be given in advance. A letter of resignation should be signed and submitted to your supervisor. The Personnel Action Form will be signed by your administrator and submitted to the Human Resources Department along with your attached letter of resignation. A minimum of two weeks' notice is requested unless there are extenuating circumstances. If any money is owed to the Leon County School Board, it will be deducted from the last paycheck. For more information, contact the Human Resources Department.

Promotional Job Opportunities — https://ats3.atenterprise.powerschool.com/ats/app
login?COMPANY ID=JA001601
Applicant tracking system allows viewing of job postings, applications, additional forms and helps.

Check ATS regularly for Promotional and transfer opportunities. To be considered for a position, you must complete an ATS application online and apply for the job.

Verification – The Human Resources Department utilizes

The Work Number through Equifax Services to provide employment and income verification 24 hours a day, seven days a week for all full-time employees. These services are automated, convenient and secure.

To verify your employment, provide the following to the Verifier:

- 1. Employer's name: Leon County Schools
- 2. Leon County Schools Employer Code:13994
- 3. Provide the Verifier your SSN.
- 4. Go to the Verifier section of The Work Number web site at http://www.theworknumber.com.



5. The Verifier must register if they have never used the service before or login if they are already registered. For more information, visit www.theworknumber.com or call 800- 367- 5690 (Voice) / 800-424-0253 (TTY).

PROTECTED PERSONAL INFORMATION

Florida Statute Chapter 119.071 protects certain personal information for some positions and employees, like law enforcement officers and their current and former spouses and their children, from public records requests. If you are exempt under Florida Statute Chapter 119, please contact Human Resources to complete the Public Records Exemption Request Form.

Note: Social Security numbers are always protected and will not be released under a public records request. For more information on Social Security numbers, please refer to the Collection of Social Security Numbers Notification form located in the Human Resources Department.

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

DISTRICT POLICIES

District employees are expected to comply with all policies and procedures. Site administrators will inform employees of policies and procedures that are applicable to their job assignments. Employees can access the District's policy and procedures manuals online (https://go.boarddocs.com/fla/leon/Board.nsf/Public) or request a copy from their site administrator.

COURIER MAIL PROCEDURES AND GUIDELINES

Due to space limitations, handling problems and security, the following materials are typically not transported via the District courier system: articles of clothing, personal articles, cartons of materials other than media materials, sports equipment, musical instruments, instructional equipment or supplies, money (checks or cash) and personal mail. Bulk mailing is available to schools and departments through the Materials and Stores Department.

EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION PROGRAMS

- 1. Teacher of the Year
- 2. School-Related Employee of the Year
- 3. Glenn-Howell Distinguished Educator
- 4. Night of Celebration (May 4,2023)

OneBlood - www.oneblood.org

LCS employees are encouraged to donate blood to our local blood bank -- One Blood, a non-profit organization that provides safe, available and affordable blood to hospitals throughout most of

Give life. Give leve. Give blood.

Florida and parts of Georgia, Alabama and South Carolina. During each school year blood drives are held at various LCS campus locations. If you or a member of your family need blood, contact the Tallahassee Donor Center at 850-877-7181. And if you donate blood, remember to let One Blood know that your donation should be credited to the LCS account.

YOUR WORK SCHEDULE

Your work schedule will be established by the administrator at the worksite and is determined by the school's beginning and ending times for school- based employees and by the general workload for District staff.

Teachers receive a duty-free lunch period equal to the student lunch period. For those who volunteer or who are assigned to serve lunch duty, duty-free time equal to the duty-free lunch period will be granted. On planning days, the lunch period will be one hour. Consult the LCTA Collective Bargaining Agreement.

For support staff breaks and lunch periods, consult the appropriate bargaining agreement -- LESPA or Local 1010.

OVERTIME/COMPENSATORY TIME

Refer to policy and administrative procedure at https://go.boarddocs.com/fla/leon/Board.nsf/ Public for information regarding overtime and compensatory time.

EMAIL AND INTERNET USE

Employees have access to email through District Internet services. Employees are required to use their district provided email when conducting LCS business. Florida is a "Sunshine" state and official business records created by you must be captured and archived. Access and use of Internet services are a privilege and are governed by Board policies and procedures. These procedures include expectations and rules related to content and use.

(See below.) Check with your site administrator for additional information. Do not use computer equipment for inappropriate or personal business or in such a manner as to disrupt or put at risk the user or the network.

COMPUTER SECURITY AWARENESS

- Introduction
- The Internet can be a hazardous place.
- Many threats are avoidable.
- Protecting LCS networks

What is Computer Security?

Computer security is the protection of computing systems and the data they store or access.

Why is Computer Security Important?

Computer security allows the Leon County School District to carry out its mission by:

- Enabling people to carry out their jobs and receive an education.
- Supporting critical business processes.
- Protecting personal and sensitive information.
- Storage of sensitive files store only in authorized secure areas (Microsoft OneDrive/District network file servers); not on flash keys that can be lost and when no security/encryption is used on the device.
- Beware of 'Phishing' the activity of defrauding an online account holder of information by posing as a legitimate organization. Because SPAM/phishing emails can take many forms and be written many different ways to get past SPAM blockers, it is always important to remember … never give your credentials to anyone not via email, the Internet or the phone.

You should be aware that the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) is a federal law that protects the privacy of student education records — in Leon County and throughout the nation. Always protect student/staff confidential data.

Always remember ... Do not leave your workstation unattended. Lock your desktop computer (ctrl+alt+del) or sign off when you need to be away.

Why do I need to learn about Computer Security? Isn't this just an IT problem?

No. Actual experience shows that good security standards follow the "90 / 10" rule:

- 10 percent of security safeguards are technical.
- 90 percent of security safeguards rely on the computer user (You) to adhere to good computing practices.
- Example: The lock on the door represents the 10 percent. But ... remembering to lock the lock, checking to see if the door is closed, ensuring others do not prop the door open, keeping control of the keys, etc., represents the 90 percent. You need both parts for effective security.

What Does This Mean for Me?

• This means that everyone who uses a computer or mobile device needs to understand how to keep their computer, device and data secure.

- Information technology security is everyone's responsibility!
- Employees given access to LCS computer systems are responsible for familiarizing themselves and complying with all District policies and procedures relating to information security. See the following link for information on the Computer Use Manual and LCS Security Policies & Procedures: https://www.leonschools.net/Page/275

SECURITY OBJECTIVES

- Learn good computing security practices.
- Incorporate these practices into your everyday routine.
- Report anything unusual.

The Internet can be a hazardous place:

- An unprotected computer can become infected or compromised within a few seconds after it is connected to the network.
- A compromised computer is a hazard to everyone else, too not just to you.

Many cyber security threats are largely avoidable. Some key steps that everyone can take include:

- Use good, cryptic passwords that can't be easily guessed and keep your passwords secret. Never share your password.
- Password protection Protect your password like your Social Security Number. Do not leave it laying around or give it to anyone.
- Only use District approved applications (example: MS Office365). See Procedure 7530.03 for a complete list of authorized District applications.
- The use of personally owned devices on the District's network is discouraged. Connecting a personally owned device (via an ethernet cable) to our business network is strictly prohibited. Personally owned devices are only authorized to connect to our "Guest" network.
- Don't click on unknown or unsolicited links or attachments, and don't download unknown files or programs onto your computer.
- To help reduce the risk, look for "https" in the URL before you enter any sensitive information or a password. (The "s" stands for "secure.")
- The technology systems you use are the property of the School Board of Leon County, Florida and may be accessed only by authorized users. Unauthorized use of these systems

is strictly prohibited and may be subject to criminal prosecution and/or civil penalties. All data contained within LCSB systems may be monitored, intercepted, recorded, subject to auditing, read, copied, retrieved or captured in any manner and disclosed in any manner, by authorized personnel. By accessing and using LCS systems, you are consenting to such monitoring and information retrieval as may occur for law enforcement and other purposes. Users should have NO EXPECTATION OF PRIVACY as to any communication on or information stored within the computer system, including information stored locally on the hard drive or other media in use with any LCS system.

LEAVES OF ABSENCE

Sick Leave: Pursuant to Florida Statute 1012.61, each instructional employee will be credited with sick leave hours equivalent to four days of sick leave as of the first day of employment, with one day of sick leave a month credited at the end of each month, not to exceed 10 days per year.

If you are eligible for sick or annual leave, you must begin work or return from leave without pay on or before the 15th of a month to be credited with a day of leave at the end of that month. If you terminate or go on leave on or before the 15th of a month, you will not be credited with a day of leave for that month.

NOTE: If an employee terminates his/her employment and has not accrued the four sick days available, the School Board will withhold from his/her final check the average daily amount for the sick days utilized but unearned by the employee.

Regular (non-OPS) part-time employees earn sick leave proportionate to the hours scheduled per day.

A portion of your sick leave may be used for personal or emergency reasons. Refer to the applicable negotiated contract or School Board policies for specific guidelines regarding personal and emergency leave.

Sick leave can be transferred from other Florida school districts, Florida universities, and other agencies with which the District has a reciprocal agreement. Employees must request the transfer of leave through the Leave Accounting office. Remember, it is the responsibility of the employee to initiate action to cause a leave transfer to occur. This must be accomplished within 120 days of your hire date. The length of time institutions keeps leave records may be limited. Leave transferred into the Leon County School District from other agencies is credited on a prorated basis.

One day of leave earned will gain one day of leave credited.

The value of sick leave time can be calculated by multiplying the hourly rate of pay times the accrued sick leave. There is no cap on the number sick leave days that can be accrued.

For further information regarding sick leave, contact your supervisor or check LCS Policy and Procedures.

Annual Leave: To determine if you accrue annual leave, please refer to Policy and Procedures and bargaining agreements.

Bereavement Leave: This leave may be used in the event of the death of one of your immediate family members (spouse, parent, sibling, child, grandchild, in-law or, step relative counterparts). Documentation is required to be submitted with the Leave Request. Bereavement leave cannot be carried from year to year. Check your appropriate bargaining agreement to determine whether you are eligible for this type of leave.

Military Leave: Regular employees who are members of the U.S. Armed Forces Reserves or members of the National Guard of the U.S. Military or Naval Services will receive up to a maximum of 17 days paid military leave during any work year if they are ordered by the Armed Services or National Guard to report to temporary duty. As a condition of granting military leave, the employee must provide a copy of his/her orders and must provide certification from the military unit that equivalent training could not be performed during the employee's non-work time. Board policy and all collective bargaining agreements provide for situations where the Board, at its sole discretion, may grant an additional 13 days paid military leave up to a maximum of 30 days. These situations are intended for occasions when the President calls employees to active military duty.

Unpaid Leave: The Board allows, with the recommendation and approval of the supervisor and the Superintendent, unpaid leave for various non-work-related reasons. Unpaid leaves may be granted for reasons such as parental leave, educational leave, time to care for ill parent or child, or a personal health reason.

Unpaid leave must receive prior approval. When on approved unpaid leave, LCS benefits may be continued by paying the entire premium (employee portion plus the Board contribution). Contact Benefits to assure the necessary steps have been taken to continue receiving benefits. If premiums are not paid during the term of the leave, benefits will be terminated for non-payment. Additional information can be obtained at http://leonschools.schoolwires.net/Page/31129.

An employee who is on unpaid leave will be paid any balance due on his/her contract through the last working day prior to the beginning of the unpaid leave. Upon returning from leave, the employee's pay will be calculated from the day he/she returns from leave through the end of the fiscal year or termination date and divided equally over the number of remaining days. This may result in lower paychecks for the remainder of the school year, depending on the employee's pay type.

Other Leave Information: There are provisions for leave with regard to maternity, illness-in-the-line-of-duty, personal and emergency leave, military leave, and long-term leave without pay. More information about these types of leave are available from your supervisor, in collective bargaining agreements and in School Board Policies.

Administrative leave may be authorized to cover absences caused by jury duty or court attendance (not involving your personal litigation). Attendance at meetings and conferences

beneficial to the District and approved by your supervisor will be covered as a temporary duty assignment.

The Leon County School District complies with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. If you are ill, if you have a family member who is ill and you need to care for that family member, or if you need to care for a newborn or newly adopted child, contact your supervisor at your worksite or the Benefits office at 487-7150 for your rights and responsibilities.

Terminal Pay for Sick Leave: During and after the 13th year of LCS service, the Board, through policy and applicable negotiated contracts, will pay you for 100 percent of your unused sick leave when you retire. Should you die while still employed, your beneficiary would receive this benefit. Prior to the 13th year of LCS service, the percentage of terminal pay for sick leave that you receive is based upon your years of LCS service. You may refer to your negotiated contract, to School Board policy, or call Time & Attendance for more current specific information.

Each site is responsible for maintaining leave balances monthly. Time & Attendance is responsible for maintaining leave records Districtwide.

RETIREMENT

www.myfrs.com 1-866-446-9377 (TRS 711)

As an employee of Leon County Schools, you have a choice of membership in one of the two retirement plans offered by the Florida Retirement System (FRS). The two plans are the FRS Pension Plan and the FRS Investment Plan. New employees must choose one of the plans before the end of the 8th month following employment. You are automatically placed in the Investment Plan, and if you fail to file an election during the 8-month period, you will remain in the Investment Plan. The only exception is for Special Risk Class members who will automatically be placed in the Pension Plan. After that period, new employees and employees who already have chosen a plan will have another opportunity to change plans (your second election) anytime during your FRS career. Once this second election is made, you may not again change retirement plans.

The Deferred Retirement Option Program (DROP) allows you to retire under the FRS Pension Plan and begin accumulating your retirement benefits, without terminating employment, for up to 60 months from the date you first reach normal retirement age or eligible deferral date. You will simultaneously earn a salary and a retirement income.

While you are participating in DROP, your monthly retirement benefits accumulate in the FRS Trust Fund, earning tax- deferred interest, while you continue to work without earning additional service credit for retirement. Your benefit will be calculated based upon your years of service at the time your DROP participation begins. In other words, when you enter the program you are considered to be retired and you stop earning retirement service credit.

Effective July 2011, normal retirement is 65 years of age with eight or more years of service or 33 years of service. Under the Pension Plan, if you retire prior to age 65 and have less than 33 years of service, FRS decreases your benefit by 5 percent for each year you are short of age 65. If you are preparing to retire, certain steps should be taken to ensure that you will have no loss of benefits.

You are responsible for paying 3 percent into FRS as your portion of the required contribution.

APPLYING FOR RETIREMENT BENEFITS

If you are in the FRS Pension Plan, up to six months before your Termination date, you should make an appointment with the LCS Retirement Office to complete an application for retirement and/or DROP. At this time, you will also be briefed on benefit options. The Retirement Appointment Request Form can be found on the District website under Retirement.

If you are in the FRS Investment Plan, you should contact the Plan Administrator at 866-446-9377 regarding distribution of your funds. Under Florida law, you may not receive retirement benefits under the FRS Investment Plan unless you have terminated employment with ALL FRS employers.

In order to receive retiree benefits (sick leave payout and continuation of payroll deductible benefits such as health and life insurance) from LCS, you must meet the requirement for normal retirement. You must make an appointment with the LCS Retirement Office to be briefed on benefit options.

Questions regarding retirement should be directed to the LCS Retirement Office, 850-487-7104 or see the Retirement webpage. For more information on FRS Plans, your choices, investment information and financial planning, DROP and related retirement questions, you may explore the website at www.myfrs.com, call the toll-free MyFRS financial guidance line at 1-866-446-9377, or refer to your copy of the FRS handbook, A Retirement Guide for the Regular Class.

RETIREE BENEFITS INFORMATION

When you retire, you may elect to retain the health, dental and group term life. LCS does not contribute toward retiree benefits. Questions regarding retiree insurance can be directed to the Retirement Department at (850) 487-7383.

SICK LEAVE BANK

An employee may join the sick leave bank if he/she has accrued 10 sick days, not including upfront days, and have been employed for one year. If you are eligible to be a member of the Sick Leave Bank and wish to join during the open enrollment period, contact the benefits person at your work location. An employee contributes one sick day for initial membership. The bank may be accessed by its members for a personal illness, pending approval by the Sick Leave Bank Committee.

BARGAINING UNIT AGREEMENT COVERAGE

You will find more information in your respective bargaining unit agreement on the following subjects:

- 1. Extended school year (ESY)
- 2. Suspensions and dismissals
- 3. Transfers
- 4. Compensation
- 5. Overtime/Comp time
- 6. Work schedules, lunch, breaks

TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT PROCEDURE

Travel reimbursement forms are available at your work site and online in Liquid Office. An employee who has prior authorization to use his/her vehicle for assigned work duties will be reimbursed at the rate allotted state employees in accordance with F.S. 112.61. Check with your supervisor for the current reimbursement rate-per-mile. All business travel must be submitted by your work site's bookkeeper.

WORKERS' COMPENSATION

Florida Statutes, Chapter 440 (http://www.leg.state.fl.us/Statutes/index.cfm?Appmode=Display_ Statute&URL=0400-0499/0440/0440ContentsIndex.html), requires Leon County Schools to provide workers' compensation to all employees who suffer work-related injuries or illnesses. An employee who is injures on the job shall report the injury to his/her immediate supervisor as soon as possible following the accident. The supervisor or Workers' Compensation contact person must notify the Risk Management Department as soon as possible after the injury. All injuries must be reported to your supervisor no later than the next working day. Failure to timely report injuries may result in the denial of your workers' compensation benefits. In case of a life-threatening or major emergency, call 911 or go to the nearest hospital.

Provide treatment notes from your doctor to your supervisor as soon as possible following medical treatment. If medical treatment is needed immediately, go to Jet Medical Center, 1838 Jaclif Court, or TMH Emergency, 1260 Metropolitan Blvd. You should not go to your own physician or seek treatment that is not authorized by Leon County School Board. All follow-up or physical therapy appointments should be scheduled before or after your scheduled work hours. Contact Risk Management at 850-561-8357, or Corvel at 855-223-3755 for information on workers' compensation benefits.

HOLIDAYS

Holidays will be those designated by the School Board. They may change from year to year. Days when students are not in school are not necessarily holidays. Consult the annual school calendar and your supervisor for the holiday schedule. You must be at work or be on paid leave status the day before a holiday in order to receive pay for that holiday.

SOCIAL SECURITY

In addition to membership in the Florida Retirement System, you are also covered by the Social Security Administration (SSA). Deductions for Social Security are matched by the School Board. Your social security card should be issued in your correct name.

For you personalized benefit estimate from the SSA, call 1-800-772-1213 and ask for a Request for Earnings and Benefits Estimate Statement or visit that web at http://www.ssa.gov/.

SAFE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT

LCS is committed to safe school and work environments for students, teachers, and staff in cooperation with the Leon County Sheriff's Department and the Tallahassee Police Department. The District Safety and Security department utilizes trained personnel and the latest technology, as well as a 24-hour safety monitoring center that extends to LCS locations throughout the county, to assure around-the-clock protection for all LCS locations.

EMERGENCY CLOSING OF SCHOOLS

There may be circumstances where the Superintendent may close schools or dismiss schools early due to emergency situations. Usually these circumstances are related to severe weather or natural disasters. All schools and departments have emergency closing plans. Be sure to speak to your supervisor regarding your site's plan and your responsibilities in these types of circumstances.

SAFETY AND EVACUATION PROCEDURES

Procedures for safely evacuating buildings are clearly posted at District facilities. Fire, tornado, and lockdown drills are periodically performed. Staff is expected to be aware of all such emergency procedures and to assist in these drills as prescribed in the site's Evacuation Plan.

The School Board and Superintendent reserve the right to search or examine any Board equipment (desks, file cabinets, etc.) at any time. Vehicles or personal items such as boxes and briefcases which are brought on School Board property are also subject to examination at the discretion of the Board and Superintendent.

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

GENERAL INFORMATION

http://leonschools.schoolwires.net/Page/31129

To be eligible for participation in LCS benefits you must be:

Working at least 18.75 hours per week in a regularly established position for employees in the LCTA bargaining unit, 17.5 hours per week for employees in the Local 1010 bargaining unit (International Union of Painters & Allied Trades) and 20 hours per week for employees in the LESPA bargaining unit, or you must be hired as an hourly-as-needed teacher teaching at least 18.75 hours per week in a program that is continuing from year to year.

To be eligible to receive a Board contribution toward your health insurance, you must receive salary for at least five days during the pay period. This requirement applies when you begin work, when you go on leave or return from the leave without pay, or if you terminate employment. Employees meeting this requirement, but whose pay is not sufficient to meet the salary reductions, may elect to pay their portion of the premium by personal check or money order, or by a double deduction on the next paycheck. Contact Benefits for assistance.

Substitutes, OPS employees, summer school employees, employees working less than 17.5 hours per week and other hourly-as-needed teachers are not eligible for benefits.

Benefits offered to Leon County School District employees include, but are not limited to:

- Healthcare
- Dental
- Life Insurance
- Short-Term and Long-Term Disability
- Flexible Spending Accounts medical and childcare
- Accident Insurance
- Critical Illness
- Vision
- Cancer
- Identify Theft

New Employees — Coverage you select during your new employee enrollment period will take effect on the first day of the month following your first payroll deduction. As a new employee, you will not have to prove your good health (insurability) before your medical benefit becomes

effective, provided you make your selections within 30 calendar days of your hire date. Failure to make elections within your first 30 days of employment will forfeit your opportunity to enroll for the current plan year. Weekends and holidays are included in the 30 calendar days.

COBRA

COBRA, a federal law with the unwieldy name Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, allows insured employees and their dependents to continue receiving health coverage under several circumstances when it would normally be lost. Continued coverage under COBRA is possible based on the following criteria:

- 1) If an employee terminates School District employment, the employee and /or insured dependents may continue health coverage for up to 18 months.
- 2) If an employee's hours of employment are reduced so that he/she is no longer entitled to benefits, the employee and insured dependents may continue health coverage for up to 18 months.
- 3) If an employee with dependent coverage should die, covered dependents may continue their health coverage for up to 36 months.
- 4) Health coverage may be continued for a child who was covered by dependent coverage and has reached the age limitation for normal coverage for up to 36 months.
- 5) If an employee and spouse are divorced, and the spouse and/or other dependents were covered on the employee's health insurance, the divorced spouse and /or dependents may continue health coverage for up to 36 months.
- 6) If a person totally disabled for Social Security purposes at the time that one of the reasons listed above in (1) or (2) occurs, that person is entitled to up to 29 months of continued health coverage.

Premiums for the above coverages are paid by the person choosing to continue benefits under COBRA. If you desire to exercise one of the options listed above, it is your obligation to notify Benefits of the circumstances, and of your desire to exercise you COBRA rights.

Teachers, exempt staff, and administrators have 12 benefit deductions. All other employees have 10 deductions. Employees with 10 deductions have 12 months of coverage and my be charged an additional summer premium for health insurance if they are hired after the beginning of the school year.

HIPAA

Recent changes in federal law under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) may affect your health coverage if you are enrolled or become eligible to enroll in health coverage that excludes coverage for pre-existing medical conditions. Should you need this documentation, contact Benefits for a Certificate of Health Coverage.

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

http://leonschools.schoolwires.net/Page/31128

The Leon County School District recognizes that a wide range of problems not directly associated with an employee's job function can have an effect on an employee's job performance. In most instances, the employee will overcome such personal problems independently and the impact on job performance will be negligible. In some cases, however, neither the employee's efforts nor the supervisor's normal assistance achieve successful resolution of the employee's problems and unsatisfactory job performance persists.

The Employee Assistance Program is intended to help employees and their families who are suffering from such persistent problems that jeopardize an employee's health and continued employment. The problems may include alcoholism, drug abuse, emotional or other concerns, such as health, family, financial, legal or vocational difficulties. Leon County Schools recognize behavioral disorders and mental health problems as illnesses that can be successfully treated. Employees who need help in those areas of concern will be given the same considerations as employees with other illnesses. The goal of this program is to help individuals who develop such problems by providing consultation, treatment and rehabilitation to prevent their condition from progressing to a degree at which they cannot work effectively.

Appropriate measures will be taken to insure the confidentiality of records for any person admitted to the program, according to established personnel guidelines and federal regulations.

The Superintendent will report to the Board prior to the conclusion of the fiscal year regarding the impact of the Employee Assistance Program. Continued availability of the program, including any modification, and funding shall be determined annually by the Board.

EMPLOYEE WELLNESS

WORKING ON WELLNESS (WOW) TO MAXIMIZE OUR EFFECTIVENESS

One of the missions of Leon County Schools is to emphasizes the benefits of good physical, psychological and financial health for its employees and creates a workplace culture that recognizes and rewards medical, mental, and fiscal wellness.

LCS encourages employees to engage in programs and activities that promote a health body and a positive attitude. Wellness Champions are located at every school and District site in the county with information about current programs and activities, including weight loss, stress management, smoking cessation, and more. A state-of-the-art Wellness Center is available free of charge to all LCS employees. In addition, Capital Health Plan provides a \$150 rebate on gym memberships.

For the most up-to-date information, visit the LCS website –

LCS Employees - Health & Wellness: http://leonschools.schoolwires.net/domain/58

NONDISCRIMINATION NOTIFICATION & CONTACT

"No person shall on the basis of sex, marital status, sexual orientation, race, religion, ethnicity, national origin, age, color, pregnancy, disability, military status or genetic information be denied employment, receipt of services, access to or participation in school activities or programs if qualified to receive such services, or otherwise be discriminated against or placed in a hostile environment in any educational program or activity including those receiving federal financial assistance, except as provided by law." No person shall deny equal access or a fair opportunity to meet to, or discriminate against, any group officially affiliated with the Boy Scouts of America, or any other youth group listed in Title 36 of the United States Code as a patriotic society.

An employee, student, parent or applicant alleging discrimination with respect to employment, or any educational program or activity may contact:

Tonja Fitzgerald, Divisional Director Equity Compliance Officer (Students) Leon County School District 2757 West Pensacola Street Tallahassee, Florida 32304 (850) 487-7309 fitzgeraldt@leonschools.net

Wallace Knight, Director Equity
Compliance Officer (Employees)
Title IX Compliance Officer
Leon County School District
2757 West Pensacola Street
Tallahassee, Florida 32304
(850) 487-7210
knightwa@leonschools.net

A student or parent alleging discrimination as it relates to Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act may contact:

Jennifer Benton, 504 Specialist (850) 487-7317 bentonj@leonschools.net

LCS 2024-2025 REGULAR CALENDAR

August 1 Teachers Report

1-2 Teacher Planning/Inservice Days5-9 Teacher Planning/Inservice Days

12 Students Report

September 2 Labor Day Holiday (Districtwide)

October 3 Fall Holiday (Districtwide)
18 End of First Nine Weeks

21 Teacher Planning/Inservice Day November 11 Veterans Day Holiday (Districtwide) 25-27 Administrative Days (District Open)

25-27 Thanksgiving Holidays (Students and Teachers)

28-29 Thanksgiving Holidays (Districtwide)

December 20 End of Second Nine Weeks/End of the First Semester

Winter Holidays (Districtwide)
 January 1-3, 2025 Winter Holidays (Districtwide)
 Teacher Planning/Inservice Day
 Students and School Staff Return

20 Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Holiday (Districtwide)

February 17 Presidents Day Holiday (Districtwide)

March 7 End of Third Nine Weeks

10-14 Spring Break (Students and Teachers Out)

17 Teacher Planning/Inservice Day

18 Students Return

April 18 Spring Holiday (Districtwide)
May 21-23 Middle and High School Exam Days

Elementary, Middle and High Early Release

23 Last Day of School/End of Fourth Nine Weeks/End of Second Semester

26 Memorial Day

27-28 Teacher Planning / Inservice Day June 6 Four-Day Workweek Begins

TBD Summer Reading Academy and ESE Summer Services Training
TBD Summer Reading Academy and ESE Summer Services Planning

TBD First Day of SRA and ESE Summer Services

TBD SRA and ESE Summer Services
19 Juneteenth Holiday (Districtwide)
July TBD SRA and ESE Holiday Break
3 Fourth of July Holiday (Districtwide)
TBD SRA and ESE Summer Services Resume

TBD SRA and ESE Summer Services 25 Last Day of Four-Day Workweek

LEON SCHOOL VOLUNTEER PROGRAM

The Leon County Schools (LCS) Volunteer Office is responsible for administering the Volunteer Program and the Mentor Program. The LCS Volunteer Program was established in 1969 and volunteers have enriched the lives of countless students by sharing their gifts of time, talent, and resources. The Mentor Program began in 1985 and mentors work on a weekly basis with students. The Superintendent's Mentoring Initiative invites all district employees — no matter what your role - to volunteer to connect with a student once a week for 30 minutes.

Now more than ever, our students - at every grade level - need us to get them off to a good start. Mentoring improves academic, social, and economic prospects for students. Research confirms that high quality mentoring relationships have long-lasting, powerful, and positive results in students. Just knowing that there is a caring adult, who is willing to donate their time to mentor, helps our youth feel like they matter, assures them they are not alone, and assists them in dealing with day-to-day challenges.

District Policy 2430.03-Mentoring Program allows: Any staff member who volunteers to serve as a mentor may be released from his/her duties for up to one (1) hour per week to mentor a student to whom s/he has been assigned. Released time for mentoring shall be approved by the employee's supervisor and shall be scheduled at a time that does not prevent the employee from performing the essential functions of his/her assignment.

Please know that you are not under any obligation to participate in the Superintendent's Mentoring Initiative. If you choose to participate, together, we can make this a memorable and productive school year for our students. Thank you for considering becoming a mentor.

Leon School Volunteer Program

2757 W. Pensacola Street, Portable 3

Tallahassee, FL 32304

Phone: (850) 487-7800

Fax: (850) 487-7886

Website: www.leonschools.net/volunteers

DEPARTMENTS AND SERVICES

<u>Academic Services</u> <u>Benefits</u> <u>Nutritional Services</u> <u>Payroll</u>

Code Enforcement and Compliance Professional, Intervention & Community Services

Department

<u>Property Management (Inventory Accountability)</u>

<u>Department of Professional Learning and</u>

<u>Curriculum Service</u> Purchasing Department

<u>District Media Center Early</u> <u>Retirement</u>

<u>Childhood Programs</u> Risk Management

Employee Assistance Program Equity Safety, Security and Professional Practices

<u>and Diversity Exceptional Student</u> School Choice

Education Facilities and Construction School Volunteer Program Staffing

Finance Department Services

Florida DOE ESE Student Services

Foundation for Leon County Schools Health Technology & Information Services Transportation

<u>Services</u> <u>Department</u>

Human Resources Department Labor

and Employee Relations Maintenance

FOUNDATION FOR LEON COUNTY SCHOOLS

MISSION

To bring enriching programs and resources to Leon County Schools through business, individual, and community engagement; increased public awareness; and dedicated fundraising.

FOUNDATION for LEON COUNTY SCHOOLS

VISION

- Invest in Students!
- Innovate Change that will Challenge Future Leaders!
- Inspire our Community!

ABOUT THE FOUNDATION

The Foundation for Leon County Schools garners private and public engagement to support Leon County Schools. The Foundation provides our schools with programs and resources that are not supported by tax dollars, to ensure that Leon County remains one of the top performing districts in the state.

The Foundation for Leon County Schools (FLCS) was established in 1986 when forward-thinking business, community, and education leaders came together with a common goal of enhancing educational opportunities and experiences for Leon County students in order to deliver a superior education.

As a 501 (c) 3 nonprofit organization, the Foundation:

- Generates financial support enhancing educational programs benefitting students and teachers in Leon County Public Schools.
- Awards classroom grants to increase innovation and inspiration.
- Acts as a liaison between the private sector and the school district to provide avenues for business, industry, and community involvement and investment in Leon County Public Schools.

ASSISTING THE FOUNDATION

- Be part of the driving force to support public education by purchasing the "Support Education"
 Florida Specialty License Plate. \$20 of each plate purchased in Leon County is contributed to the
 FLCS.
- 2. Contribute monthly to the Foundation through Payroll Deduction.
- 3. Designate the Foundation on your United Way Donation.

For more Information, please contact:
Eric Clark, Executive Director
Foundation for Leon County Schools
(850) 487-7241

clarke4@leonschools.net

www.foundationforlcs.org